BIB PROPERTY OWNERS ASSOCIATION, INC.

[bookmark: _GoBack]REGULAR BOARD MEETING

FEBRUARY 16, 2020


A regular board meeting of the BIB Property Owners Association, Inc. Board of Directors was held on February 16, 2020, at 5.00 pm EST/4.00 pm BZT, via FreeConferenceCall online meeting.


Board members in attendance:
Kathie Miller – President
Beth Patschke-Weary – Vice-President
Paul Prescott – Treasurer 
Doug DeGirolamo – Member at Large


The meeting was called to order by President Kathie Miller at 5.00 pm EST/4.00 pm BZT.

The Proof of Notice of the Meeting was posted on Freeconferencecall, on Townsquare and by email.


· Review and Approval of Minutes

Doug makes a motion to approve the minutes from the two meetings of January 19th and 30th, 2020. 
Paul seconds.
All in favour: Doug, Beth, Kathie, Paul
The motion passes 4 to 0.


· State of the Community – President’s Report – Kathie Miller

The board acknowledges that there has been several challenges the past few months.

An account in US dollars was opened so we could pay DS Property Maintenance. On January 30th the payment was received.

Paul Prescott joined the board as treasurer. The board made a motion to formally remove Gene DeMarco as treasurer on January 30th.

We have a new maintenance contract in place with Robert Melendez from Jungle Splash Eco Tours. He employs local workers at fair wages.

The contract with Associa will terminate March 31st. On February 10th we received an email confirmation of the termination from Jesse from Associa. The transition and handover of all documents will be complete around mid-April.


· Committee Status Updates


· EAB – Doug DeGirolamo 

Nothing new for the EAB in the last month.
Renie and Doug have been working on the ecological workbook. It will be ready soon.
Melissa Freedman is interested in joining the EAB. Doug and Renie will reach out to her. 


· Gardens – Beth Weary

Because of the drought last year the trees are being very slow at ripening their fruits this 
year.
The tomatoes and onions didn’t make it. We need a greenhouse down the road for this.

Paul makes a motion to allow 5000 BZD for the purchase of a new weed eater, a blower and a chainsaw for the maintenance workers. Beth will be in charge of these expenses.
Doug seconds
All in favour: Doug, Beth, Kathie, Paul
The motion passes 4 to 0.


· Roads & Maintenance – Bryan Weary 

Not much happening at the moment.
The Eagle’s Landing project is on a back burner. It will be revisited later. There is currently no sign of erosion on Eagle’s Landing.


· Safety & Security – Linda DeGirolamo 

Marcia Sickelsmith has researched options for installing an electrical gate, but before purchasing it we need to make sure we have reliable power.
The key pads could be operated with solar panels, but we need to have enough power for the motor of the gate and therefore we need better solar power at the POA house.
Rich Deeds will meet with Linda in the coming week to assess how much we need to upgrade and what it would cost. Linda will keep the board informed about this.

There are now 6 trail cameras installed around the community and the front gate has DVR video cameras. The Safety & Security committee will maintain them.


· Web-site – Dawna Bemis

Dawna has started the process of creating the new website which will replace Townsquare. The URL will be www.bibpoa.com.
The board aims to have it in place March 31st and all owners will receive an email to create an account.


· Financial Update – Paul Prescott

The board is in the process of setting up a new accounting system software to handle all our financial needs and working on getting all the information from Associa into the new system.
The BIB HOA currently has about 90 000 USD on hand (combined from what we have with Associa and in our new bank account in Montreal).
The board is also working on setting up a paypal account so we can reimburse expenses to owners.


· Discussions


· Explore legal ownership of Forest Hill drive in regard to future possible road work

If we want to make improvements on Forest Hill drive we need to understand the legal implications as that part of the road is not the POA’s property. 
Bryan and Paul are working on getting clarity on this with our lawyers to make sure we understand what the legal status is on this piece of property.

Paul makes a motion to allow our lawyers look at the issues of ownership for Forest Hill drive and the paperwork requirements for the government of Belize and state of Florida for our homeownership.
Beth seconds.
All in favour: Doug, Beth, Kathie, Paul. The motion passes 4 to 0.

· Guidelines for improved communication and increased transparency from the BIB HOA board

Paul put together a document. See APPENDIX below.
The aim is to keep everything as open and transparent as possible


· Community Centre

Project on hold for now. We first need to make sure our finances are in order.


· Proof of vaccinations – looking for volunteer

All the pets in BIB are up to date. The board has received adequate information from everyone.


· Question and Answer Session

Carissa says she wants to volunteer to help build the greenhouse. Beth says we could turn this into a community project.

Question about the electrical gate: Linda ensures that a new gate will include instructions on how to manually override the opening of the gate in case of mechanical or electrical failure.

Benque police has purchased a blue 4-wheel drive pickup. They now patrol Hydro road twice a day all the way from Arenal to the Hydro Dam. If anyone in the community notices anything suspicious we can notify Benque Police directly through the Whatsapp group.

Renie wants to donate chaya cuts for the community garden.


· Next meeting: March 15th, 2020, at 5.00 pm EST/3.00 pm BZT


· Adjournment

Paul makes a motion to adjourn the meeting at 5.45 pm EST/4.45 pm BZT
Doug seconds.
All in favour: Doug, Beth, Kathie, Paul. The motion passes 4 to 0.
APPENDIX
Guidelines For Communications And Transparency From BIB HOA Board 
The following guidelines are designed to increase transparency from the BIB HOA Board and improve communications. However, the Board reserves the right to edit any communication before making it public if it contains abusive or slanderous language, personal information, or confidential communications with the BIB HOA lawyer. If the Board does edit any communication before making it public, the reasons for the edit will be stated. 
1. Sharing of Inter-Board Communications: All communications amongst the Board will be made public. At the current time, this would be the 'Board Communications' forum, which is currently only visible to Board members. 
2. Email Requests: Any email sent to the official BIB HOA Board email address (bibhoaboard@gmail.com) that requests a response will be given a response in a timely manner. A Board member will be assigned to monitor the mailbox. All emails received will be posted on the Inter-Board Communications forum, where it will either be forwarded to the appropriate committee, or a proposed response will be drafted for comment by the other Board members, and the agreed response will be emailed to the requestor. 
3. Forum Posts: Forum posts on TownSq, or any possible future BIB HOA website forum, will not be answered by the BIB HOA Board. However, individual Board members, at their discretion, will be able to provide their own views, with the understanding that they are not speaking for the entire Board. If a question requires a Board response, please send an email to the Board. The Board will not edit or delete forum posts, unless the post is abusive, slanderous, or shares personal information. If the Board does edit or delete a post, it will explain who the post was from, and the reason for the action. 
4. Sharing of All Board Communications: All communications (with a few exceptions listed below) will be shared with the community at large. This could take the form of a posting in the forum, or shared as part of HOA Board Meeting agenda. Similar to the forum posts, exceptions would be for abusive or slanderous speech or if any personal information was 
included in the communication. This would also include complaints between owners. 
5. Financial Documents: The current financial state of the HOA will be updated regularly and available for all to view. This will include bank accounts, financial ledgers, contracts, and amounts owed to the HOA. 
